PARKS, RECREATION AND COMMUNITY RESOURCES ADVISORY COMMISSION MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 8, 2006 MEETING

The meeting was called to order by Commissioner Francis at 7:00 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance: Ken Bergeron

Roll Call:

Present:

Commissioners Francis, Cannella, Hollander, Sigler

Absent:

Commissioner Bell

Also Present:

Lisa Lynn, Akisha Davis, Donna Hunter

Approval of October 3, 2006 Minutes

Motion:

"To approve as submitted."

All Ayes

Public Comment

None

Correspondence

A. Letter from Marisa Reichardt regarding Fort-Lots-O-Fun

Lisa Lynn stated that Public Works will be installing signage and closing the park for scheduled detailed maintenance and cleaning every Tuesday from 8:00 am to 12:00 pm. Two other days of the week, maintenance crews will conduct general maintenance and empty trash.

Matters for Commission Consideration

A. Park Subcommittee Formation

Commissioner Steve Francis recommended that subcommittees be formed to develop a master plan for South Park and Clark Field.

Lisa Lynn: described a Master Plan as a general guideline for appropriate park uses and their location within a specific park site. It is conceptual in nature and is a long range plan, typically 10-20 years out. A Master Plan looks at usage and demographics, anticipating that the City will change. It looks at the history of a park site, what the current uses are and develops a long term plan that requires public participation.

Commissioner Francis: Vision is forming committees made up of two of our Commissioners, Public Works, Friends of Parks, and one or two citizens. A 5-6 person committee is a good size; not too big so that it gets bogged down but large enough so that one person could not run their own agenda. Looking for a 10-20 years out plan that will allow parks to serve citizens

and the community in the future. Not looking to replace park benches or to fix fencing. Looking at demographic changes. Public Works will work with us. Regarding the timeline, at Clark Field, money is being spent as we speak. Mike Flaherty, Public Works, has assured the irrigation system is flexible and adaptable. If the configuration of the park changes, more sprinkler heads can be added. Next in line to be replaced is the lighting. It would be unfortunate to replace lighting and then need to re-configure. Clark is our only lighted park so it is imperative that we get some movement on this quickly. I would like to see, In June, a Park Committee come to us with something that we can hold a public hearing on.

Lisa Lynn: It would be important to include the entire Clark complex; the field, basketball courts, buildings and all the areas within the complex. Long term, all of the current user groups may not be in existence.

Commissioner Francis: If fellow Commissioners have anything to add, please do so.

Commissioner Cannella: I think it is a great idea. I would be willing to participate on a committee.

Commissioner Sigler: I agree. I am a baseball fan. I'd love to help at Clark Stadium.

Commissioner Francis: I am excited about all the support. Are there any nominations for committee members?

Commissioner Hollander: I would like to nominate Steve Francis for the Clark Facility Committee.

Commissioner Sigler: I second. I would also like to nominate Steve Cannella.

Seconded.

All Ayes.

Commissioner Francis: South Park will be a longer range program. South Park was formerly the South School site which is how it got its name. We can make better use of the space and facilities, reconfigure the field and playground area and picnic areas to better serve the community. It is a nice park and beautiful area where a lot of things could be done. I welcome Commissioner comments about South Park.

Commissioner Hollander: I have spent a lot of time at South Park and agree that it needs some attention and a long range plan.

Commissioner Cannella: I coached at the hockey rink when it first opened up and I am sad to see the shape the rink is in. It needs immediate attention. The park is flat. It could be changed into something really useful.

Commissioner Francis: I nominate Christine Hollander for the South Park Committee. She has an investment in South Park and would serve well.

Commissioner Cannella: I nominate Bill Sigler.

Seconded.

All Ayes.

Commissioner Francis: In regard to subcommittees, when choosing someone to be involved, remember that we are not promoting personal agendas here that serve the needs of the committee. It will function better if you have people there that serve the City and not personal agendas.

Lisa Lynn: Two Commissioners selected for each committee is a good start. For Clark, Steve Francis and Steve Cannella. For South Park, Christine Hollander and Bill Sigler. I will work with the committees on a time line for the master plan, needs assessments and workshops out in the community.

B. Women's Club request for South Park name change.

Lisa Lynn: The Women's Club submitted a two part letter of request.

- 1. Sponsor a new sign at South Park
- 2. Request a name change from South Park to Centennial Park.

There are negative connotations with the name South Park and the cartoon "South Park". Also, Hermosa turns 100 this year making the name Centennial Park more appropriate and also, the Bi-Centennial Park is across the street.

Commissioner Francis: Is there anyone here wanting to address this issue?

Jean Cullen: Corresponding Secretary of the Hermosa Beach Women's Club. The Women's Club sent the letter of request of the name change before learning that the [Meistrell] family, who donated [a portion of] the land, might have a preference to the name change. The Women's Club offers to pay for the sign, but would like for the family to have priority over the name.

Commissioner Hollander: Do we have another request for a name change?

Lisa Lynn: I have not received anything at this point.

Commissioner Francis: Reminder that this is preliminary and that we have to have a public hearing on the name change. We won't be deciding tonight.

Jean Cullen: the Women's Club would like to pay for the sign. If the family has a name they prefer, we agree that the family who has been in Hermosa Beach for a long time should be honored.

Lisa Lynn: To clarify, you are requesting a name change but are still willing to pay for a sign.

Jean Cullen: that is correct, yes. There are many other things in Hermosa Beach that the Women's Club can participate in, especially with the parks.

Commissioner Francis: Is there anyone else who would like to comment on South Park name change?

Bill Meistrell: 2201 Palm Avenue, Manhattan Beach. I am the second generation of Bill and Bob Meistrell who started Body Glove Dive and Surf in 1953 in Hermosa Beach. We heard about the name change. When we donated the land we asked for it to be named Body Glove or something similar but it was turned down at that time. We feel that Hermosa Beach should "claim the territory" where Bill and Bob Meistrell started the surf and dive industry. I brought some

information about the history of the Meistrell's and their contributions to the City to handout for your review. We think that Hermosa Beach should latch on to the Body Glove name since it is known world wide and is associated with Hermosa Beach. We would like to see the Meistrells and Body Glove in the heritage of the City. If they would like to bring more of the Bill and Bob into it, they did establish the industry and donated the land, but the park name could include Body Glove, Dive and Surf, Meistrells.

Commissioner Francis: Let me clear something up. The park is not being renamed. We are just discussing it. This is just the very beginning. All of us on the Commission are aware of Body Glove and its impact on Hermosa Beach. None of us here served on that committee when the name was chosen.

Bill Meistrell: And South Park didn't have the same connotation as it does now.

Commissioner Cannella: I met Bill at a Council meeting and he had mentioned that the Meistrell family had donated [a portion of]the land and that, originally, they had wanted the name of the park to be Body Glove. I mentioned that a name change was being considered. I was going to bring it to Council in February. I noticed that the Women's Club was on the November 8 Committee agenda for consideration of a name change and I let Bill know that he should be at this meeting to get the word out about his family's request to be considered. I have been working with the historical society and the Surfer's Walk of Fame and this is a good way to preserve this name and keep it close to our community. Historically, it's a world renowned name and part of Hermosa Beach heritage and I think it is a great idea. I think the "Centennial" is also a great idea. It is going to be hard to choose, but I feel that Body Glove should be considered. The recommendations will go before Council and they will be the ones to make the decision.

Commissioner Francis: I would hope that the Commissioners would agree with me that we need to put this in a public hearing before we send it to Council and not saddle them with that obligation. It would be intelligent of us as a Commission to take that on to take some of the load off City Council. We will present it to the citizens for their input.

Lisa Lynn: It is really important to get input from the public. The South Park Subcommittee is going to have no choice in getting public input because through the Master Plan process, there are three opportunities to meet with the community. The first of which is a workshop sharing information and ideas and conducting needs assessments. The second, is when the Committee takes all that information and comes up with a preliminary plan and when they draw up the plan is when it would be appropriate to come up with the name change because that is when you are discussing changes in use, potentially. Then the public meeting would happen at a Commission meeting to draft the Master Plan.

Commissioner Francis: My personal opinion on naming parks is that I have a difficult time naming a park after an individual. Not in any way belittle what your contributions have been but 100 years from now the name doesn't mean the same. We need to have a motion to send this to the new subcommittee.

Commissioner Hollander: I make a motion to have this on the agenda for the Subcommittee meeting.

Commissioner Cannella: Second

All Ayes

Staff Report(s)

Lisa Lynn gave the following report:

1. September 2006 Activity Report

Lisa Lynn noted that revenue for the month is substantially ahead of the same month last year due to special event fees and film permits.

Akisha Davis: Special events coming up:

- November 11: Veteran's Memorial event at the Community Center, 710 Pier Ave. Everyone is invited to come out. It is at 6:30 pm.
- December 7: Tree lighting begins at 6:00 pm. All family members are invited to come and participate. There will be a hot chocolate stand put on by the Women's Club, cookie decorating and Santa will be there. No pictures will be taken but there will be a roaming Santa. If you have a digital camera bring it. The countdown for the tree lighting begins at 7:00 pm.
- December 9: Sand snowman contest from 9:00 am to 12:00 pm. at the north side of the pier. Everyone is invited to come out. It is a free event for the whole family.
- December 16: Breakfast with Santa from 9:00 am to 12:00 pm at the Clark Building, 861 Valley Drive. Call the Community Center to register. It is \$10 per adult and \$15 per child.

Commissioner's Reports:

- Parks Tour Commissioner Francis: Thanked everyone for participating in the Parks Tour
 and staff for putting together the event and making it fun. Commission will now go over
 the outline of the notes collected during the tour. At this time, Commissioners should add
 anything that was missed.
 - A. Kay Etow Park
 - 1. Replacing the missing sign Is already in the works
 - 2. Install dog mitt dispenser, Mike Flaherty, Public Works
 - 3. Plant new ground covering and have Public Works work on irrigation
 - 4. Replace benches, Friends of Parks and Rotary Club
 - B. South Park. These issues will be addressed with new Park Subcommittee. Looking at how this park will be used in the future and what the community around it feels strongly about.
 - 1. Repair or remove hockey rink
 - 2. Repair top fence of rink wall
 - 3. Install sign and change name
 - 4. Upgrade playground area and replace sand
 - 5. Install dog-mitt dispenser
 - 6. Upgrade irrigation system and overall maintenance
 - 7. Small ball field south east corner
 - C. Bi-Centennial Park

- 1. Removal of building. Coordinate with Public Works
- 2. Replace picnic benches and tables with concrete tables
- D. Clark Complex
 - 1. Create Master Plan
 - 2. Re-size baseball field
 - 3. Install new lights
- E. Fort Lots O Fun
 - Install cross walk at Prospect & 6th St. to be arranged by Public Works and Police Department
 - 2. Options for Prospect School building
- F. Valley Park
 - 1. Renovations at Valley are a good example of a good plan
- G. Sea View Park
 - 1. Replace entrance gate
- H. Edith Rodaway Friendship Park
 - 1. Monitor scheduled improvements to seating and basketball courts. Improvements are approved in budget.
- 2. <u>Centennial Celebration</u> Commissioner Hollander: Hands Across Hermosa last weekend was a huge success. Everyone has embraced it. The next opportunity to place your prints on the wall is January 13, 2007, the day before the big Centennial celebration. It's your last opportunity, so everyone come out and participate. Centennial merchandise is for sale in the Community Center. Also, order forms can be downloaded. Caps, beach blankets, T-shirts, flags, etc. are available for purchase. Commissioner Francis thanked the Centennial Committee for all of the work they have done.
- 3. <u>Friends of the Parks</u> Commissioner Hollander: Friend of the Parks had a great celebration at Pumpkins in the Park at Fort-Lots-O-Fun. About 500 people attended and it was a hugely successful fundraiser. Funds will be used to fund the next event which will be Movie in the Park in August. It is a great organization with all that they give to the Community in regards to the parks.
- 4. <u>Hermosa Arts Foundation</u> Commissioner Hollander: The play at the Hermosa Playhouse, Dial M for Murder, was very good and successful.
- 5. Historical Society / Museum Commissioner Cannella: Construction is going well. A couple of Council members, J.R. Reviczky and Michael Keegan have been putting in a lot of hours. The new lighting is going up and it looks like it is going to be ready for the opening on January 14, 2007. Memberships are available. If you would like to donate, or become a member, you will get a tax write-off for this year. Contact Steve Cannella personally at 310-738-1216 to be a member of the Historical Society. They also make great Christmas gifts. A regular membership is \$25.00 for a year and \$250.00 for a lifetime membership. They would make a great stocking stuffer. The web site is www.hermosabeachhistoricalsociety.org

6. <u>Jazz Memorial</u> – Commissioner Hollander: This past weekend was wonderful. We had the dedication for the Jazz Memorial. Unfortunately Ozzie Cadena could not attend due to the stroke that he suffered. He is in the hospital. His wife was there and she made the presentation. We had the wonderful opportunity to have the U.S. Navy band, The Commodores, perform for over two hours of great jazz. A lot of it was there own composition and the City enjoyed it. Every restaurant was packed with people listening to this and Akisha (Davis) did a great job of putting this together. It was right on time. It was perfect. Thank you for a great job.

Items Requested by Commissioners

Commissioner Hollander: I would like to take this opportunity to send the Commission's condolences to the Greenwald family. One of their granddaughters was killed in an auto accident last night. I wanted to send our heartfelt condolences to the Greenwald family.

Public Comment

None

MOTION:

Hollander motioned "to adjourn" at 7:50 p.m.

Sigler seconded.

All Ayes